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Lourdes Primary School

150 Berryknowes Rd

Cardonald

GLASGOW

G52 2DE 

Dear Parents/Carers,
At Lourdes Primary we hope that parents/carers will enter into a partnership with the school to provide for its pupils a happy, safe and secure educational environment instilling all our children with a sense of  pride in their school and locality. Your child will cope best when he/she knows that we are all working together, presenting the same standards and expectations for his/her education and future. We are always pleased to welcome parents/carers and to encourage your involvement in the school. Throughout the session various activities, events and meeting will be arranged in order to involve parents/carers and the community in the life of the school. 

I hope that this handbook will help to inform you about Lourdes Primary, and about how we can work together to provide the best possible education for your child. I look forward to developing a partnership with you and ask you to support our school aims and policies for the education of your child. Should you wish to discuss your child's progress or have any other concerns, please do not hesitate to contact the school immediately. A member of the management team will attend to your query/concern as soon as possible, 

We look forward to working with you in order that your child may enjoy a happy and fulfilling school life.  

Thank you.

Yours faithfully,

Maureen Simpson
Head Teacher
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SCHOOL INFORMATION

Address:



150 Berryknowes Road






Cardonald 






Glasgow G52 2DE

Telephone:



0141 – 882 – 2305 

Fax:




0141 – 891 – 5926 

E-mail



ht@lourdes-pri.glasgow.sch.uk
School Website


www.lourdes-pri.glasgow.sch.uk


Head Teacher:


Maureen Simpson
Present Roll:


436                                                              






Planning Capacity:

          576

Lourdes Primary is a Roman Catholic school for girls and boys from 4 to 12 years of age. The school aims to provide the children with a good all round education suited to their individual abilities and needs in line with A Curriculum For Excellence, within the framework of the moral and spiritual standards expected by their parents, while developing appropriate skills and attitudes which will enable them to be responsible and caring members of society. The statistics below show the distribution of boys and girls in each year group along with the Nursery children. Pupils from our Additional Support Unit classes are included in the figures below and are taught in two separate classes with five children in each class.
School Roll Statistics

	Primary
	Nursery
	    1
	    2
	     3
	     4
	     5
	     6
	    7
	Total

	Boys
	40
	34
	28
	37
	30
	33
	26
	30
	218

	Girls
	40
	27
	36
	24
	32
	35
	29
	30
	213

	Total
	80
	61
	64
	60
	62
	68
	55
	60
	431


SCHOOL HOURS
School commences:


9.00 a.m.

Interval:



10.30 a.m. – 10.45 a.m.

Lunch:




12.15p.m. – 1.00 p.m.

School dismissal:


3.00 p.m.

THE SCHOOL YEAR

Teachers return
Tuesday 
11 August 2015
Pupils return
Thursday         13 August 2015
September Weekend
Friday              25 September 2015 &

  
Monday            28 September 2015
First Mid-Term
Monday          
 12 October 2015 to 


Friday             
 16 October 2015 (Inclusive) 

In Service Day
Monday 
 19 October 2015
Christmas/New Year
Monday           

21 December 2015 to 


Wednesday       06 January 2016 (Inclusive) 

Return to school 
Thursday     

07 January 2016
Second Mid-Term
Monday          

15 February 2016 &


Tuesday           
16 February 2016
In Service
Wednesday

17 February 2016
Spring Holiday
Monday        

04 April 2016 to

                   
Friday            

15 April 2016 (inc)

Good Friday
Friday

25th March 2016
Easter Monday                                               Monday

28th March 2016



May Day
Monday            
02 May 2016
In Service
Thursday

5 May 2016
May Weekend
Friday               
27 May 2016 &


Monday             
30 May 2016
Summer Closure
Friday       24 June 2016
ENROLMENT
Registration and enrolment of children about to start school is usually carried out in November and January. Dates and times are announced in the press and in the local churches. Parents wishing to register and enroll a child during the school year are most welcome to visit the school. Please visit or telephone the Head Teacher to arrange a suitable time and bring the child’s Birth and Baptismal Certificates with you.
TEACHING STAFF
Head Teacher



Mrs Simpson
Depute Head Teacher


Mrs Kay
Depute Head Teacher


Miss Dillon
Principal Teacher

            Mr Murphy





Miss McGoldrick






Mrs Gardner

Class Teachers


            Mrs Mullaney





Miss Coyle





Mrs McQueen





Mrs Duffy






Mr Dignam





Mrs Warde





Miss McGhee





Mr McMaster





Miss Mernagh





Miss Currie





Mrs Walsh





Miss Morrison 





Mr Maxwell





Miss Mcauley





Mrs Lynch






Mrs Gallagher

Mrs Dickinson

Mrs Wilson

Miss McFaul
There is an English as an Additional Language teacher, Mrs Murphy, who works in Lourdes Primary. 
Mr Kemp gives music tuition for violin.

Nursery Team Leader                                       
Mrs O’Neill
Child Development Officers                            
Miss Ali

                                                                         
Mrs Kerr





   
Mrs Loughlin

School Chaplain
                                    

 Monsignor Gilmartin
Facilities Officer


 
 Mr Crawford

Day Cleaner                                                    
Mrs McAlinden
Clerical Assistants


  Miss Cumming
  Mrs Connelly
Pupil Support Assistants

 Mrs Brooks 

                                                             Mrs Campbell

                                                             Mrs Darkin

                                                             Mrs Gibb
                                                             Mrs McGowan






 Mrs McAuley






 Mrs Green






 Mrs Shirlaw





 Miss Evans
Catering Supervisor


 Miss Graham
JOB REMIT

Name


Post Held


Main Duties

Mrs Kay

Formal DHT


Deputising for H.T.








Special Responsibility of

                                                                      

Primary 4 – 7.







Assisting H.T. in the day to day







Management of the school.








Learning Support Co-ordinator








Language Co-ordinator







Organisation of R.E. Services







Pastoral Care of Children & Staff
Miss Dillon

Acting DHT 


Deputising for H.T.






                  
Special Responsibility of Primary 1-3 







Assisting H.T. in the 








Management of the school.

                                                                     

Mathematics Co-ordinator








Pastoral Care of Children & Staff

E.A.L. Co-ordinator

Mr Murphy

 Principal Teacher

ASL Co-ordinator 
                                                                       

I.C.T. Co-ordinator




                                                                                    ECO School Developments







Enterprise Co-ordinator

CPD Co-ordinator
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 VISION AND VALUES
Our Vision

As a Catholic school firmly focused on faith and learning we seek to build a Christian community consisting of staff, pupils and parents and the parish communities of Our Lady and St George’s and Our Lady of Lourdes; whilst celebrating social and cultural diversity within our school.

Our Values

Our school values are based upon the Christian values of the Gospel.

We value the qualities, skills and talents of our whole school community.

We value the fact that we are all equal in the sight of God.

We value fairness and justice for all.

We value self reflection in order that as individuals we may grow personally, spiritually and professionally for the benefit of the children in our care.

Our Aims

We aim to offer an education of the highest quality and we seek to enable all individuals to achieve their full potential.

We are committed to working in partnership with parents to raise levels of achievement and attainment to ensure each child receives the very best education suited to their needs and ability.

We aim to embrace a Curriculum for Excellence and to encourage our children to become Successful Learners, Confident Individuals, Responsible Citizens and Effective Contributors.

We aim to provide a happy, stable, secure and caring learning environment where staff, parents and children’s views are listened to and valued.

We aim to continuously evaluate our improvement planning by carefully monitoring our own practices and performance and specify areas for development.

We aim to promote an environment and ethos that develops a sense of Health and Wellbeing for all.
[image: image4.wmf]CURRICULUM FOR EXCELLENCE
Bringing learning to life and life learning
Curriculum for Excellence is now well embedded across Scotland for all 3 – 18 year olds wherever they learn.  It aims to raise standards, prepare our children for a future they do not yet know and equip them for jobs of tomorrow in a fast changing world.  

Curriculum for Excellence enables professionals to teach subjects creatively, to work together across the school and with other schools, to share best practice and explore learning together.  Glow, Scotland’s unique, world leading, online network supports learners and teachers in this and plans are ready in place for parents/carers across the country to have access to Glow.
Teachers and practitioners will share information to plan a child’s ‘learning journey’ from 
3 – 18, helping their progression from nursery to primary, primary to secondary and beyond, ensuring the change is smooth. All staff will encourage children to continue to work at a pace they can cope with and with challenge they can thrive on.
Curriculum for Excellence balances the importance of knowledge and skills.  

Every child is entitled to a broad and deep general education, whatever their level and ability.  Every single teacher and practitioner will be responsible for literacy and numeracy – the language and number skills that unlock other subjects are vital to everyday life.

It develops skills for learning, life and work to help young people go on to further study, secure work and navigate life.  It brings real life into the classroom, making learning relevant and helps young people apply lessons to their life beyond the classroom.  It links knowledge in one subject area to another helping children understand the world and make connections.  
It develops skills so that children can think for themselves, make sound judgements, challenge, enquire and find solution.

There will be ongoing assessment and tracking throughout the session ensuring children progress and achieve their full potential.  
There is personal support to help young people fulfil their potential and make the most of their opportunities with additional support wherever that is needed.  There will be a new emphasis by all staff on looking after our children’s health and wellbeing – to ensure that the school is a place where children feel safe and secure.

Ultimately, Curriculum for Excellence aims is to improve our children’s life chances, to nurture successful learners, confident individuals, effective contributors, and responsible citizens, building on Scotland’s reputation for great education.  

THE CURRICULUM

In Lourdes Primary School we follow the values and principles for the curriculum as set out in ‘A Curriculum For Excellence’.
It affirms that ACE is for all young people in all educational settings and that it should support them in a range of ways which helps them to maximize their potential.  At the heart lies the aspiration that all children and young people should be successful learners, confident individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors.  These are the four capacities.

It defines the scope of the new curriculum as extending beyond subjects to include:

· The ethos and life of the school

· Curriculum areas and subjects

· Interdisciplinary projects and studies

· Opportunities for wider achievement

Children and young people enjoy making progress and find satisfaction in meeting the challenges posed by a curriculum that engages, stimulates and motivates them.

In Lourdes Primary School we recognise that children and young people progress at different rates and we have a great focus of teaching the skills of literacy and numeracy to ensure they are prepared for their future lives.

The Curriculum is organised under the following headings:

· Literacy and English

· Numeracy and Mathematics
· Health and Well Being

· Expressive Arts

· Religious and Moral Education

· Science

· Social Studies

· Technologies

Teachers plan exciting and challenging inter disciplinary lessons where each of the curriculum areas makes its own unique contribution to developing the four capacities of children and young people.  

Progress in learning is indicated through curriculum levels as detailed below.

	Level
	Stage

	Early
	The pre-school years and P1 or later

	First
	To the end of P4, but earlier or later for some

	Second
	To the end of P7, but earlier or later for some

	Third & Fourth
	S1-S3, but earlier for some
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Our school improvement plan, produced annually, identifies priorities and outlines aims, tasks and the expected positive impact these priorities will have on our pupils’ attainment and achievement.  The aims of A Curriculum for Excellence are that every child and young person should know they are valued and will be supported to become:

· Successful Learners through using their imagination and creativity, tackling new experiences and learning from them, and developing important skills including literacy and numeracy through exploring and investigating while following their own interests.
· Confident Individuals through succeeding in their activities, having the satisfaction of a task accomplished, learning about bouncing back from setbacks, and dealing safely with risks.

· Responsible Citizens through encountering different ways of seeing the world, learning to share and give and take, learning to respect themselves and others, and taking part in making decisions.

· Effective Contributors through playing together in leading or supporting roles, tackling problems, extending communication skills, taking part in sustained talking and thinking, respecting the opinion of others.
In our school assessment is an integral part of learning and teaching.  Teachers use assessment practises which involve high quality interactions with children and young people based on thoughtful questions, careful listening and reflective responses which help children to achieve their aims and to develop their learning and thinking skills.
We ensure effective use of Summative Assessment and teachers use Formative Assessment to formulate next steps learning.

Active Learning
In Lourdes Primary School we are working on Active Learning in order to support our children’s development.

Active Learning is learning which engages and challenges children’s thinking using real life and imaginary situations.  It takes full advantage of the opportunities for learning presented by:
· Spontaneous play

· Planned, purposeful play

· Investigation and exploring

· Events and life experiences

· Focused learning and teaching

Supported when necessary through sensitive intervention to support or extend learning.  All areas of the curriculum can be enriched and developed through play and active participation by the pupils.
EXTRACT FROM MULTICULTURAL AND ANTIRACIST POLICY

Aims

To use and build on what the children bring to school and share their social and cultural environment, thereby using what they have to help others.

To help them understand their own history and culture.

To enable the acquisition of a sense of moral and social values and appreciation of the significance of religion.

[image: image6.wmf]To encourage a positive appreciation and respect for other people’s culture, heritage, ways of life, ethnicity and religion.

To help them to develop and apply their knowledge and understanding of their own cultures and other cultures.

To foster empathetic, positive attitudes to cultures which are known to them.

Objectives

Multicultural studies are expanded through all areas of the Curriculum viz. 

Language, Mathematics, Environmental Studies, Health, Expressive Arts, Religious and Moral Education.

With this approach we hope to nurture open-mindedness and tolerance in our multicultural world. Education is for life.

Throughout their lives our children will become much more involved in and become aware of our multicultural society through school, leisure and their future careers.
We hope to help each child to be able to live and appreciate his/her own culture as it has grown in all its richness. This fullness helps the child to grow as a person. The children have to be helped to become agents in their own development. They will know what their rights and their duties are, in the society in which they live and feel the need to play their part.

Education aims at the fullest development of the person and strengthening respect for the rights of others. Education works for understanding, tolerance and friendship, between all nations, all religions and groups.

Education aims for a sharing of cultural values and a working together for social progress for future generations.

We are aiming to lead the children to an understanding of world faiths, the positive valuing of differences and similarities and a respect for people’s beliefs and practices.

The Religious and Moral Instruction in our school is Roman Catholic which leads to the development of a genuine sense of community in which each child, and each child’s family, culture and faith are valued. 

Study of Judaism and Islam will be undertaken in Primaries 4 to 7.

Dealing with Racial Harassment

The Race Relations Act of 1976 makes it unlawful to discriminate against someone because of his/her colour, nationality, ethnic or national background.  The Act makes it the duty of Glasgow City Council to eliminate unlawful racial discrimination.

In 1999 the guidelines, ‘Dealing with Racial Harassment’ were issued to assist all teaching staff in dealing with such incidents.
The adoption of an anti-racist approach should be seen as one part of the continuing attempt to improve the quality of education.

Glasgow City Council recognizes that support from the home is essential if these aims are to be achieved.  Every child in Glasgow has the right to be happy and secure at school.

Bullying

Bullying behaviour will not be tolerated within Glasgow City Council’s educational establishments.  All children in Glasgow’s educational establishments have an entitlement
‘to work(and play) in a learning environment in which they feel valued, respected and safe and are free from all forms of abuse, bullying or discrimination.’   (A Standard for Pastoral Care in Glasgow Schools.)
In 2009, Glasgow City Council published its revised Anti-Bullying Policy, incorporating the requirement to record and report all discriminatory behaviours within educational establishment.  All establishments are required to review their policy in light of this.  Parents and carers have a significant role to play in helping to address this problem.  For this reason any anti-bullying strategy must stress the importance of partnership with the parents and carers of their children.
Tackling Racist Incidents Within The Education Service

We in Lourdes Primary will strive to heighten the awareness of all our teaching staff and support staff of the harmful effects of racist behaviour on both perpetrator and victim and to assist in tackling such incidents when they occur. We hope that thereby all staff and pupils in the school may feel secure and valued, so that they may all give of their best to the life and work of the school.

We will implement the City Council’s Multicultural and Antiracist Policy, in dealing with racist incidents so as to achieve justice and equality for all our pupils.

Equal Opportunities And Social Inclusion

Glasgow City Council is an Equal Opportunity Authority. Strand 6 of the Mission Statement lays out this policy clearly.

Equal Opportunity for all must include the aspects of Gender, Race and Disability.

In support of this statement all staff in Lourdes Primary School are responsible for promoting equality of opportunity for all pupils and users of the school, including parents, “Friends/Helpers” and any Outside Agencies who will be visiting or making use of the school facilities.

We are taking positive steps to achieve this policy.

Children are listed alphabetically and not separated into boys and girls on:

1. Class Lists

2. Registers

3. Record Keeping

All activity groups should include, wherever possible, a mixture of boys and girls. Care should always be taken to ensure that in group activities all children are allowed to participate equally. Teachers should be careful when allocating tasks that they do not stereotype pupils.

When children start school in Primary 1 they are actively encouraged to line up in mixed groups when entering or leaving the classroom and this is ongoing throughout the school (Primary 1-Primary 7).

Teachers should always have the same high expectations for all pupils in every curriculum area.

In Physical Education, Drama etc. teachers plan activities for mixed teams to allow suitable interaction of all pupils.

When guest speakers are invited to the school every opportunity is taken to avoid occupational role stereotyping.

When dealing with disciplinary matters particular attention is paid to the application of sanctions. Teachers should expect good behaviour from all pupils. All staff must be careful to avoid making statements, which could be interpreted as being sexist/racist/disabling.

Teachers monitor resource material within their day-to-day classroom organisation. Any material, which could be construed as offensive, is withdrawn from class use and reported to the Depute Head Teacher. Monitoring by the Senior Management Team ensures that new resource material does reflect the Glasgow City Council’s position on Equal Opportunity.

All members of staff are at liberty to draw attention to any school activity that does not reflect this strand of the Glasgow City Council’s Mission Statement.

The Education Authority requires every school to produce its own Race Equality Policy to comply with the Race Relations (Amendment) Act 2000.  A copy of the policy is held in the school office.

Special Educational Needs

Aims 

Our agreed aim is to provide all children with access to a curriculum which is broad, balanced, relevant and differentiated to meet their needs as far as possible and also ensures progression and continuity.

To achieve that aim it is necessary to provide a structure of support which will:

· Enable class teachers to identify the learning needs of pupils;

· Ensure that teaching strategies and resources are appropriate to individual needs;

· Maintain procedures for assessment and recording which are systematic, easily accessed and of practical use;

· Ensure the availability of appropriate resources to assist class teachers to provide differentiated material to match the ability of all pupils;

· Consider parents as active partners in the education of their child/children;

· Raise staff awareness of external support available and how to access it.

IDENTIFICATION OF NEEDS

From the earliest stages, the differing needs of pupils must be taken into account to prevent unnecessary difficulties from arising.

The need for support however can become apparent at any stage during the child’s school career. Class teachers are best placed to identify those children in need of support and to monitor individual progress.

The Learning Support Co-ordinator

The Learning Support Co-ordinator has been assigned responsibility for the co-ordination of learning support throughout the school. She is the first level of support for class teachers and pupils. 

Her role is to advise staff on appropriate methods, resources and differentiated material.

Assistance may also be given in helping to devise, with the class teacher, individual programmes where this is deemed necessary.

She may give direct support by working with small groups or individuals within the class whenever this is possible.

She is involved with screening procedures in the early stages and in the administration of diagnostic tests where appropriate.

At the beginning of each term, the timetable will be reviewed to enable those giving support to target individual children or classes where this is deemed to be most needed.

The Learning Support Co-ordinator is the focus for the building of relationships between the school and any of the support agencies offering information, help and advice on pupils with special needs.

ADDITIONAL SUPPORT NEEDS/ACCESSIBILTY STRATEGY

The school has a duty to ensure that all our children have equal access to the curriculum, supported as appropriate to their individual needs.  This covers only the content of lessons and teaching strategies but also minor adaptations to the physical environment of our buildings to address the needs of children with physical or sensory impairments, including the relocation of classes to the ground floor where feasible.  We also need to ensure that parents and carers who have a disability have equal access to information about their child.  This will involve, for example, relocating the venue for parents/carers meetings to facilitate physical access; provision of an interpreter for people who have a hearing impairment; agreeing a phone contact system to provide direct feedback to parents and carers. 
A new Additional Support for Learning base opened in the school in January 2012 catering for the specific Educational Needs of approximately ten children within two separate classes.
EDUCATION ADDITIONAL SUPPORT FOR LEARNING ACT 2009

Glasgow City Council has a duty, as outlined in the Standards in Scotland’s Schools 2000 Act to ensure that your child achieves their potential. Glasgow’s education service is committed to the inclusion of all children and young people with Additional Support Needs, where possible, within main stream schools. This is in accordance with the statutory requirement in the 2000 act it is also part of Glasgow’s policy to make a range of special education establishments this recognizes the key role to be played by specialist provisions in addressing severe low incidence disabilities. The authority recognizes that there are a wide range of factors, which may act as a barrier to your child’s learning. We are fully committed to working closely with parents and carers to ensure that you are fully involved in overcoming barriers to learning. Additional Support Needs may be linked to a learning difficulty or disability but could also apply to a child or young person suffering from bereavement who requires pastoral support, a more able child/young person or those with a particular talent, which needs to be fully developed. The policy requires all establishments to provide an environment where children and young people with additional support needs are actively encouraged to be effective learners and benefit from their school education.

Any parents/carers seeking any advice regarding this policy should contact the Head Teacher in the first instance. 

If a parent is unhappy with the support their child is getting they must first discuss this with the school in order to seek a resolution at that very local level. 

Further information relating to Additional Support Needs is also available on the Glasgow Council Website – 

http://www.glasgow.gov.uk/en/Reseidents/GoingtoSchool/AdditionlSupportNeeds/ 

Useful Websites
www.curriculumforexcellencescotland.gov.uk
www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/index.asp
(a) Children in Scotland: Working for Children and Their Families, trading as “Enquire – the Scottish advice and information service for additional support for learning”, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SC003527.

(b)Scottish Independent Advocacy Alliance, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SC033576; and

(c)Scottish Child Law Centre, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SCO12741.

HOME AND SCHOOL LINKS
It is accepted that strong parental support and involvement is associated with higher levels of achievement. 

Reporting to parents is an on-going process. If and when a more or less able child is identified as experiencing a learning, social or emotional difficulty, the parents are consulted and advised on the need for learning support and the child is carefully monitored.

If assistance has to be sought from any external agency, parents must first be consulted. Contact will be made by the Head Teacher. Parents are considered as active partners in the education of their child/children.

There is a most supportive and enthusiastic Parent council which meets approximately every four weeks.

Parents are encouraged and always welcome to attend Parent Council meetings.

Parents are also encouraged whenever possible to be involved in school activities and their children’s learning as detailed in the school Improvement Plan. 
EXTERNAL SUPPORT

Sometimes it is necessary to involve one or more of the support agencies to extend the range of support to a child. 

These external agencies include:

Psychological Services, Speech Therapy, Hearing Impaired Unit, Language Unit and Behavioural Unit.

Initial contact with any external agency should be made by the Head Teacher after consultation with the parent, Learning Support Co-ordinator and the class teacher and all relevant information has been gathered.

HOMEWORK

Before drawing up Lourdes Primary Homework Policy, parents were consulted regarding length of time and type of activities, which their children would be doing as homework assignments. Their useful comments and suggestions were taken into consideration when writing and implementing our homework plan.

Aim
To raise levels of attainment across all areas of the Curriculum through supporting staff, parents and children in homework activities.

Time Allocation

Each homework activity should take:

· Primary 1 – Primary 3 no more than 30 minutes

· Primary 4 – Primary 7 approximately 30 minutes

Pupils will receive 4 homework activities in the course of a week.

As a result of a parent/staff child consultation, it was agreed that one homework activity should be given each Monday to Thursday. Should there be a holiday weekend no homework will be given on the Thursday. 

Content

During the course of the term pupils will receive homework from curricular areas: e.g. Numeracy, Literacy, Religious Education, Environmental Studies, Social Subjects, Science and Expressive Arts. Each activity should link to the ongoing work of the class.

Support for Parents

Homework Diaries are used to facilitate two-way communication.
Text Messaging – You may also wish/agree to receive text reminders about events/school closures etc. 

ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING
Assessment

Assessment is an important and integral part of the learning and teaching process. The Curriculum, that is the knowledge, skills and attitudes that are taught, is the core of assessment.

Lourdes Primary carries out assessment in a variety of ways.

Informally

Classroom observation.

Evidence from written or spoken work.

Formally

Summative Assessment.

Published Materials.

Tests developed by class teachers.

Assessment folders.

Reporting to Parents

Teachers will report to parents on progress of their children in two ways:

1. Parents’ Evenings: Parents will be invited to come to the school to discuss their child’s progress and behaviour.

2. Written report: This will contain information on their child’s progress, behaviour, attendance and general social and personal development.

At any time during the year parents are welcome to call at the school to discuss any problems or worries about their child with the Head Teacher or Depute Head Teacher. Please telephone and make an appointment if you wish to speak to a class teacher in order that arrangements can be made when the class teacher is free to spend time with you.

Regular newsletters to parents will contain details of events and curricular visits planned for the children in the course of the year. Curricular workshops and “Meet the Teacher” evenings are also timetabled during the session. A Standard and Qualities report is produced annually and is available for all parents.  

Further information maybe obtained from Glasgow City Council’s website on

www.glasgow.gov.uk 

Pupil Profiles
Every child leaving primary school in Scotland has their key achievements in school, at home and in the community documented within a P7 profile. The content of the profile is decided by the young person. The profile is a positive record of their achievements and emphasis their strengths. The profile provides a valuable way for learners to share valuable information about their achievements with their parents and teachers in secondary school.  
ATTENDANCE AT SCHOOL

Section 30 of the 1980 Education Act lays a duty on every parent/carer of a child or young person of “school age” to ensure that their child or young person attends school regularly. Attendance must be recorded twice a day, morning and afternoon.

Regulation 7 of the Education (School and Placing Information) (Scotland) Amendment, Etc., Regulations 1993 requires each child or young person’s absence from school to be recorded in the school register as authorised – that is, approved by the authority, or unauthorised – e.g, unexplained by the parent/carer (truancy) or excluded from school.

Parents and carers should be asked to inform the school by letter or telephone if their child is likely to be absent and to give a note on return to school confirming the reason for absence.

Parents/carers do not have an automatic right to take their child out of school without permission during term-time.  The Head of Establishment can only authorise time off during term-time in exceptional circumstances.

Exceptional circumstances include:

· short-term parental/carer placement abroad

· family returning to its country of origin for family reasons

· the period immediately after an illness or accident

· a period of serious or critical illness of a close relative

· a domestic crisis which causes serious disruption to the family home, causing temporary relocation

Time off during term-time for the following reasons is not acceptable and will be recorded as unauthorised absence:

· Availability of cheap holidays or desired accommodation

· Holidays which overlap the beginning or end of term

Clearly with no explanation from parents or carer, the absence is unathorised.

The School Attendance Officer may investigate unexplained absences and the authority has the power to write to, interview and prosecute parents, or refer pupils to the reporter to the children’s hearings, if necessary.  Children leaving school during school hours for medical or dental appointments or for any other reason should be collected by an adult, even if a written request has been received from parent.  Without a written request, children will not be permitted to leave.

ATTENDANCE AND ABSENCE DATA

Absence rates are calculated as a percentage of the total number of possible attendances for all pupils of the school in the stage shown, each morning and afternoon of each school day being a separate possible attendance. 

Where figures or percentages based on a number of pupils under any particular heading is between 1 and 4 no information is given and *** is inserted in place of the figures.

Adults attending day school classes are excluded.

The Authority’s and Scotland’s figures include all education authority and grant-aided primary schools, but exclude all special schools.

SCHOOL/COMMUNITY

Lourdes Primary School plays its part in being a valuable and influential asset in the community. The children of Lourdes Primary School will be encouraged to care about, and help less fortunate members of the community – both local and world-wide, e.g. throughout the year children are encouraged to contribute some of their pocket money to the Missions via Missio,  SCIAF or to local charities.

It is hoped that in the course of the year’s work in for example Social Studies, or Religious Education, members of the community will be invited to visit the school to share their expertise with the children.

[image: image7.wmf]EXTRA CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES
Educational outings will be made to enrich curricular work wherever possible.

Parents assist staff on Educational Outings.

AFTER SCHOOL ACTIVITIES

Each year the school provides a variety of after school activities including football and basketball.  Sessions usually last for a term and are provided by school staff or coaches.
These sessions normally run from Monday to Thursday between 3.10 and 4.10pm.  There is also a very active football team which is coached by staff and parents and plays each Saturday throughout the year.

SCHOOL DISCIPLINE

The relationship between pupil and teacher is similar to that between a child and his or her own parents- requiring mutual consideration on both sides. Therefore it is to be hoped that the rules of the school strike a balance between the children’s need for self-expression and the smooth functioning of the school. Our aim is that our pupils come to realise that, as the rules of their school community are there for the common good and must be obeyed, so are the rules of society at large. The school policy centres on the school’s Golden Rules, which should be at the heart of the classroom, playground and corridor behaviour. Pupils and staff should all work within these rules to develop mutual respect and understanding.

[image: image8.png]


The School’s Golden Rules

Do be gentle, don’t hurt anyone.

Do be kind, don’t hurt anyone’s feelings.

Do be honest, don’t cover up the truth.

Do work hard, don’t waste time.

Do look after property, don’t waste or damage things.

Do listen to people, don’t interrupt.

These will be displayed in communal areas in individual classrooms.

Pupils should be made aware of the Golden Rules and why they are important to the whole school. Each pupil should then be encouraged to follow these on a daily basis. 
Circle Time is the core strategy to promote self-esteem

The circle-time approach provides a tried and tested formula for the development of whole school policy on self-esteem and positive behaviour.  The circle time approach for children through its use of developmental games, listening and speaking exercises, drama strategies, rounds and discussion, ensures that children experience success and shared fun; this in turn leads to a greater self-confidence and belief in their strengths and abilities.  Moreover, because the teacher joins in all the exercises and takes a turn alongside them, they begin to understand that the teacher is not there just to exercise control but to see that they are all partners in the process of developing responsibility for their own behaviour and learning.

Golden time

Golden time is the special time given to children as a reward for obeying the Golden Rules all week.  At the beginning of each week the teacher selects 4 or 5 activities and the children “sign up” for one of them. The children will know on a Monday which activity they will be involved in on the Friday.

Assemblies

Weekly assemblies promote positive behaviour and recognise the personal achievements of pupils within each class. These children are given special awards. There is a school Wonder Wall which displays work of the children which is of Special Merit and Certificates are given out monthly. 

Supervision of Playgrounds
An adult presence is provided in playgrounds at breaktimes in terms of the Schools ( Safety and Supervision of Pupils)(Scotland) Regulations, 1990.

Clothing and Uniform
Given that there is substantial parental/carer and public approval of a dress code, schools in this authority are encouraged to develop a school dress code. In encouraging a dress code policy account must be taken in any proposals to prevent any direct or indirect discrimination on the grounds or race or gender. Any proposals will be subject to widespread consultation with parents/carers and children. Against this background it should be noted that it is the policy of the Education Children and Families Policy Development Committee to encourage schools to develop an appropriate dress code policy.

There are forms of dress which are unacceptable in school, such as items of clothing which:

· Potentially encourage faction (such as football colours);
· Could cause offence (such as anti-religious symbolism or political slogans);
· Could cause health and safety difficulties, such as loose fitting clothing, dangling earrings;
· Are made from flammable material for example shell suits in practical classes;
· Could cause damage to flooring

· Carry advertising, particularly for alcohol or tobacco;
· Could be used to inflict damage on other children or be used by others to do so.
Under no circumstances will pupils be deprived of any educational benefit as a result to not wearing clothing conforming to the school’s dress code policy.

Parents/carers receiving Income Support, Job Seekers Allowance (Income Based), Working Tax Credit (with an annual household income of less than £15,050*), Housing Benefit, or Council Tax Benefit will normally be entitled to monetary grants for footwear and clothing for their child.  Approval of any requests for such grants made by parents/carers in different circumstances is at the discretion of the Executive Director (Education).  Information and application forms may be obtained from schools and from Grants Section at Education Services Headquarters.

Glasgow City Council is concerned at the level of claims being received regarding the loss of children and young person’s clothing and/or personal belongings. Parents/Carers are asked to assist in this area by ensuring that valuable items and unnecessary expensive items of clothing are not brought to school. Parents/Carers should note that the authority does not carry insurance to cover the loss of such items and any claims submitted are likely to be met only where the authority can be shown to have been negligent.
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SCHOOL MEALS

School meals are served in the Dining Hall. The “Fuel Zone” serves full meals and snacks. 

From January 2015 free meals are provided for children in Primary 1, 2 and 3.
Children and young people of parents/carers receiving Income Support, Job Seekers Allowance (Income Based), Working Tax Credit (with an annual household income of less than £6,420*), Child tax credit only (with an annual household income of less than £16,190* and no Working Tax Credit), Employment and Support Allowance (Income Based) are entitled to a free mid-day meal.  Information and application forms for free school meals may be obtained from schools and from Grants Section at Education Services Headquarters.

NB Parents/Carers who are in receipt of Child Tax Credit and Working Tax Credit are not entitled to a free midday meal.

*Income amount effective from 1 April 2009 and may be changed by the Department for Work and Pensions.

Meals are also available to any child who wishes to purchase them at the current cost. 

Any pupil requiring a special diet because of a medical condition should be brought to the notice of the Head Teacher.

All packed lunches must be eaten in the Dining Hall and not outside in the playground. All drinks must be in flasks or plastic bottles. NO glass bottles allowed.

Children who stay in school for lunch are not permitted to leave the school grounds during lunchtime. 

There are two sittings in the Dining Hall:

1st Sitting – 12 midday – 12.15 p.m.     Primaries 1 to 3.

2nd Sitting – 12.15 p.m. – 1.00 p.m.      Primaries 4 to 7.

Provision is made in the hall for those children with packed lunches.

THE BREAKFAST CLUB

The Breakfast Club is run by Cordia, an arms length company of the council, and is open to all pupils of the school. It offers cereal, cheese slices, milk, toast, raisins, fruit juice, yogurt and fresh fruit. 
The Breakfast Club is a great start to the day by providing food in a relaxed atmosphere where pupils can meet friends under supervision, prior to the start of school.

If your child is attending the Breakfast Club please remind them of the need to be very aware of road safety. Road crossing patrols will not start any earlier, therefore it is the parents’ responsibility for their child’s safe arrival at school.

The club begins at 8.00 a.m at a cost of £1.00.  Any pupils arriving prior to this time will be in the playground unsupervised.

Breakfast is served from 8.00 a.m. to 8.45 a.m. Pupils who arrive during these times should go to the dining hall and register attendance. They are under adult supervision as they eat their breakfast. Children remain in the hall until 9 am.
CHILLED WATER
Chilled water is available for all children.  Children should bring a water bottle to school.
TRANSPORT
The Education Authority has a policy of providing free transport to all primary children who live more than one mile from their local school by the recognised shortest walking route. This policy is more generous than the law requires. This means that the provision of transport could be reviewed at any time. Parents/Carers who consider that they are eligible should obtain an application form from the school or Education Services. These forms should be completed and returned before the end of February for those children beginning school in August to enable the appropriate arrangements to be made.

Applications may be submitted at any time throughout the year but may be subject to delay whilst arrangements are made. The appropriate officer has discretion in special circumstances to grant permission for children to travel in transport provided by the authority, where spare places are available and no additional costs are incurred.
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The authority has an Exceptional Circumstances policy relating to e.g. homelessness, parental/carer disability, etc.  Details are available from school.  There is also a procedure to request transport on medical grounds.  The school can advise on procedures.

PICK UP POINTS

Where free transport is provided it may be necessary for children to walk a certain distance to the vehicle pick up point. Walking distance in total including the distance from home to the pick up point and from the drop off point to the school in any one direction will not exceed the authority’s limits (see previous paragraph).

It is the parent’s/carer’s responsibility to ensure that their child arrives at the pick up point in time. It is also the parent/carer’s responsibility to ensure the child behaves in a safe and acceptable manner while boarding, travelling in and alighting from the vehicle. Misbehaviour could result in your child losing the right to free transport.

PLACING REQUESTS

The education authority does not provide transport for those children in receipt of a placing request other than in individual, exceptional circumstances and where appropriate legislation applies.

In the case of under-age placing requests, if the child is offered a place in his/her catchment area school, transport will be provided in accordance with council policy stated above.
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MEDICAL AND HEALTH CARE

During the course of the school session it may be that your child will undergo a routine medical inspection, hearing and eye tests and/or dental screening. For these routine procedures parental consent will be sought. Parents are asked to specify any particular medical requirements concerning their child. If a parent wishes any medication to be administered in school the appropriate City Council form obtainable from the school office must first be completed. Parents can decide that their children will carry inhalers with them at all times and administer them themselves, or they can be kept in the medical room.

EMERGENCY CONTACTS

Parents are asked to provide the school with the name, address and telephone number of a responsible adult who can be contacted if the child becomes ill or has an accident in school.

INFORMATION IN EMERGENCIES

We make every effort to maintain a full educational service, but on some occasions circumstances arise which lead to disruption. Schools may be affected by, for example, severe weather, temporary interruption of transport, power failures or difficulties of fuel supply. In such cases we shall do all we can to let you know about the details of closure or re-opening. We shall keep you informed by using letters, notices in local shops and community centres, announcements in local places of worship and announcements in the press and on local radio.
TEXT MESSAGING
 The school also provides a text messaging service to parents in order to alert parents of a child’s non attendance at school. 
THE PARENT FORUM AND THE PARENT COUNCIL
The Scottish Schools (Parent Involvement) Act 2006 has changed the arrangements for parental/carer representation in all schools.  Since August 2007, all parents/carers are automatically members of the Parent Forum for their school and they have a right to establish a Parent Council to represent them. 
Parent Forum
The membership of the Parent Forum is made up of all parents/carers who have a child at an education authority school.  Membership of the Parent Forum allows parents/carers to have a say in the local arrangements to enable their collective view to be represented on matters such as the quality and standards of education at the school and other matters of interest to parents/carers.  One of the ways parents in the Parent Forum will be able to express their views will be through the Parent Council.

Parent Council

We have a very active Parent Council that represents the views of all parents. All parents are welcome to attend Parent Council meetings and become members at the AGM in September. Parent Council minutes are available on the Parent Council page of the school website and on request from the school office. 

Pupil Council
Our Pupil Council is made up of two representatives from each year group. This is an important group which ensures that the views of pupils are heard.
                                                                                                                                                                                                 TRANSFER FROM PRIMARY TO SECONDARY
Pupils are normally transferred between the ages of 11 years 6 months and 12 years 6 months, so that they will have the opportunity to complete at least four years of secondary education. Parents and carers will be informed of the school arrangements no later than December of the year preceding the date of transfer at the start of the new session. 

Children in this school normally transfer to:

Lourdes Secondary School

 
47 Kirriemuir Avenue

Glasgow G52

Tel; 0141 582 0180

DATA PROTECTION ACT 1998
Information on children and young people, parents and carers is stored on a computer system and may be used for teaching, registration, assessment and other administrative duties. This information is protected by the Data Protection Act 1998 and may only be disclosed in accordance with the Codes of Practice. For further information please contact the school.

The Race Relation Act of 1976 makes it unlawful to discriminate against someone because of her/his colour, race, nationality, ethnic or national background. The Act makes it the duty of Glasgow City Council to eliminate unlawful racial discrimination. In 1999 the guidelines, “Dealing With Racial Harassment” were issued to assist all teaching staff in dealing with such incidents. 

The adoption of an anti-racist approach should be seen as one part of the continuing attempt to improve the quality of education. 

Glasgow City Council recognises that support from the home is essential if these aims are to be achieved. Every child in Glasgow has the right to be happy and secure at school.

All authorities are required by law to issue a copy of the school handbook incorporating current policies and practices of both the council and the school to certain parents in December each year for their use as appropriate. 

THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION (SCOTLAND) ACT 2002
The Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 enables any person to obtain information from Scottish public authorities.  The Act applies to all Scottish public authorities including: The Scottish Government and its agencies; Scottish Parliament; local authorities; NHS Scotland; universities and further education colleagues; and the police.
Public authorities have to allow access to the following information:

· The provision, cost and standard of its service

· Factual information or decision-making

· The reasons for decisions made by it.
· The legal right of access includes all types of ‘recorded’ information of any data held by the Scottish public authorities.  From 1st January 2005, any person who makes a request for information must be provided with it, subject to certain conditions.
USEFUL ADDRESSES
Education Services

City Chambers East

40 John Street

Glasgow G1 1JL

Although this information is correct at time of printing, there could be changes affecting any of the matters dealt with in the document –

· Before the commencement or during the course of the school year in question.

· In relation to subsequent school years.

CHILD SAFETY/CHILD PROTECTION POLICY

All educational establishments and services must take steps to help children protect themselves by ensuring that programmes of health and personal safety are central to the curriculum and should have in place a curriculum that ensures that children have a clear understanding of the difference between appropriate and inappropriate behaviour on the part of another person, no matter who.

As with other areas of the curriculum, you will be kept informed of the health and personal safety programme of your child’s establishment.

Schools, establishments and services must create and maintain a positive ethos and climate which actively promotes child welfare and a safe environment by:

· Ensuring that children are respected and listened to

· Ensuring that programmes of health and personal safety are central to the curriculum

· Ensuring that staff are aware of child protection issues and procedures

· Establishing and maintaining close working relationships and arrangements with all other agencies to make sure that professionals collaborate effectively in protecting children.

Should any member of staff have concerns regarding the welfare and safety of any child they must report these concerns to the head of establishment, the head, or the person deputising for the head.  After judging that there may be grounds for concern regarding the welfare or safety of any pupil he/she must then immediately advise the duty senior social worker at the local social work service area office of the circumstances.

COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE

In Lourdes Primary School we aim to have positive relationships across our school community. However, if you have a comment or complaint about any aspect of school life, please contact the Headteacher in the first instance.
Glasgow City Council complaints procedures are available:

www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=2896
Customer Liaison Unit

Education Services

Glasgow City Council
City Chambers East

40 John Street

Glasgow G1 1JL

Tel: 0141 287 5384

E-mail: education@glasgow.gov.uk
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